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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 28 February 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, February 28, 2011 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert E. Hitchcock 
Everett Merrill 
Frank Righetti 





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney (7:52) 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

ABSENT: 

Council Members:
Lawrence La Ronde (excused)

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hitchcock.   

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Betty Jane Klikus, 259 Oneida Avenue, North Plainfield, explained that she has been resident of the Borough for 51 years, having lived at her current address for the past 38 years.  She believes that a neighbor is renting out rooms illegally.  When asked if a summons was issued per an OPRA request, she was told that the inspector found no overcrowding at the residence.  She believes that there are people living in the basement, as five cars are always parked there and it appears to be mostly male tenants.  Council President Stabile advised that zoning in that area had not changed.  Mrs. Klikus expressed her concerns for the children in the neighborhood.  Mayor Giordano had confirmed that the inspector was there and that Mr. Hollod will follow up with him tomorrow.  There is a process that must be followed in order to comply with the State law.  

Frank Klikus, 259 Oneida Avenue, North Plainfield, advised that there are two rooms and a kitchen in the basement of the house in question.  


Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, explained that the Washington Park Historic District residents want to know about the Rockview Avenue roadway improvements regarding concrete sidewalks in the area.  Who will determine if the sidewalks are conforming to the ordinance?  Several communications were sent questioning sidewalk compliance; the engineer, he said, advised that sidewalk compliance might not necessarily be observed.  He requested that work be held up until it’s clarified.  Mr. Hitchcock explained that it is the responsibility of Code Enforcement to look into it. 


John Langenbach, 112 Jackson Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on the proposed Somerset County dispatch services.  He thanked the two Police Officers that responded to him in December 2010 when he needed assistance and questioned why dispatchers were asking callers for their zip codes.  He then stated his displeasure at the radio interference he was receiving from taxicab operators apparently operating illegal two-way radios. 
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
2011 Community Development Block Grant Application – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that it is time in the annual cycle to submit applications to Somerset County and to hold a public hearing.  Our proposed application regards the repair and replacement of 690 linear feet of sewer line along Parkview Avenue; damaged cast iron would be replaced with plastic PVC pipe.  The total estimated project cost is $201,000; we are requesting $100,000 from the County.  The project will go out to bid in a year for a potential 2012 spring/summer project.  


Mr. Hitchcock questioned if PARSA would be involved.  Mr. Hollod was not certain, but advised that they had helped in the past.  Mr. Righetti questioned which part of Parkview Avenue would be affected.  The Administrator advised that it would run from Harding Avenue to approximately 100 feet beyond Lawrence Avenue.  Mr. Righetti advised that some residents dump their sump pumps into the brook, and Mr. Hollod advised that this would be corrected. 
2.
Fire Efficiency Report – D.E.H., D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry explained that RES Partners conducted a study last fall on the Fire Department and suggested ways to make information more readily accessible to the public.  He thanked Chief Eaton for his full cooperation with the study.  

The Chief explained that the two main recommendations were to update the website and upgrade the financial software.  A 1999 version of Quicken is being used which does not allow for conversion of firehouse data.  Quicken Books has been recommended for its Excel compatibility.  


Mr. Singleterry explained that Fire Department permits could be made available on the website.  Chief Eaton explained that of the recommendations made, none would provide major cost savings, but efficiency would be improved.  RES made no operational recommendations.  Council President Stabile questioned if they have a timeline on implementing the suggestions; Chief Eaton answered that work would soon begin on the website.  


Replying to Mr. Singleterry, Chief Eaton advised that CFO DeBlasio would be included in any changes that are made to the financial software.  Mr. Singleterry expressed his pleasure at some of the programs being accessible on the website for residents.  The Chief said that many residents appreciate being able to phone the Fire Department or showing up in person to get answers to questions they might have.  Seniors particularly rely on a variety of services, including seasonal changes of smoke detector batteries. 
Mr. Hollod concluded that they would be looking into adding forms for several different offices to the Borough website.     
3.
Discussion on 2011 Budget – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod announced that the budget has been transmitted to the Council for their consideration and approval.  The deadline date for introduction is March 11.   Mr. DeBlasio will determine if the budget can be introduced at the regularly scheduled March 14 meeting or if a Special Meeting must be convened in the interim.  


The 2011 Budget is $21,000,000 which is up approximately $800,000 from last year.  The average increase on a $265,000 house would be approximately $146 a year.  There are no furlough days nor further reductions in hours for the employees.  Many tax appeals have been received, tied to the economy and commercial properties.  

On a positive note, the Borough surplus is a healthy $1,500,000 and $700,000 of that will be used in this year’s Budget to help preserve our options.  The collection rate in North Plainfield has gone up slightly which helped generate a bit of a cushion.  There is little change in revenues.  Pensions, group insurance and debt services are the top three items over which the Borough has little control.  There is allowance for a Capital Bond Ordinance of up to $2,500,000, but not necessarily that much would be needed.  The levy and appropriations caps are in compliance.  

Budget hearings with the department heads were held, and in the non-salary line items, ten actually decreased, fifteen were flat and seventeen increased.  Some of the increased line items included gasoline, postage, etc. – most of them beyond our control.

Mrs. Forbes asked if there were sufficient allowance for increased utility charges  and Mr. Hollod believed that there are.  Should the price of gasoline go up to $4.00 a gallon, that would be a problem.  The Borough also anticipates funding a few expected retirements.  

Mr. Hitchcock questioned the decrease in revenue for parking meters.  Mr. Hollod explained that staff was lost for a time last year and they did not collect at the full rate.  Several departments are looking into increasing their fees; there should be recommendations in the next month or two.  

Mr. Merrill questioned if there were anything new regarding park maintenance.  Mr. Hollod advised that the line would be held at $6,500.  Furthermore, he advised that everyone would be advised if a special meeting were needed.     
4.
Amendment to the 2011 Temporary Budget – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that this amendment would add additional amounts to various line items.  These are State-regulated monies, some of them with new ceilings to actual budgets, and it is a fairly routine procedure for this time in the budget year.  
5.
County Public Safety Dispatch Services – M.G.  Chiefs Eaton and Parenti were present.  The Mayor reported on meeting in the fall with the County.  Much of the Borough’s dispatching goes through Somerset County and the Rescue Squad. The 9-1-1 calls go through Somerset County, then back to North Plainfield dispatch.


Chief Parenti said that he had not been opposed to County dispatch and was surprised at cost reductions that were projected.  Retired Chief William Stahl is in charge of County dispatch.  The County recommends that voice mail be installed by the Borough.  Walk-ins to North Plainfield HQ would deal with Somerset County dispatch by phone.  County dispatch, he said, would refer back to the Clerk or a greeter could be hired.  The Borough currently gets along with three dispatchers, but could really use four.  Somerset County gives pre-arrival instruction.

The Chief detailed how valuable time was lost in critical situations when the County was responsible for dispatch.  There were instances of confusion between North Plainfield addresses being mistakenly substituted or identified with Green Brook or Plainfield destinations.  The County has also exhibited a lack of familiarity with Route 22 landmarks and where town lines intersect on the highway causing further confusion.  He then took the opportunity to play back two emergency calls taken and handled by County dispatch, both of which exhibited much confusion in stressful situations involving a highway accident and a separate medical emergency.  The highway call clearly demonstrated confusion by the County as to precisely where the accident had occurred as well as the location of the caller who was behind the wheel.  The medical emergency call was a common situation where Plainfield and North Plainfield addresses are often mistaken for one another.  Chief Parenti emphasized the critical nature of time in reference to emergencies, then commented that shared services mean less service.  He added that the County dispatch would steadily lose efficiency as more local communities elected to utilize their services.  Even now, it is less than perfect.  There are pitfalls in the system, he warned, recalling that the Mayor and Governing Body had been sent a detailed report in December on shared services.  

Chief Eaton recalled that around the time the Fire Department (FD) had taken over EMS (Emergency Medical Service), that County response had been acceptable, but that they had become increasingly busy.  Familiarity with North Plainfield, he emphasized, is critical, affirming that Chief Parenti’s criticisms of confusion and delays at the County level were not only accurate but dangerous, and a risk to human life and property.  Chief Parenti rejoined that a decision representing the shifting of a tax burden would need to be reached inside of a year’s time.


Mrs. Forbes observed that it would weigh the importance of speed versus accuracy of response, while Chief Parenti spoke to the need for staff.  Estimates have shown that maintaining local dispatch in the Borough would amount to a $28.00/p.a. per household difference, and Mrs. Forbes did not feel that the economy was worth it.  

Mr. Hitchcock volunteered that things might be different if the Borough were not a corridor community for Route 22.  If that were not a factor, he asked, would things be different?  The Chief of Police explained that walk-in trade and officer safety would suffer from the lack of a live/local dispatcher on the premises.  The Chief recalled that 9-1-1 service had commenced in North Plainfield with a second dispatcher for EMS.    Affirming that seconds count, he explained the relationship between delayed response times, victims’ prognoses and the escalation of property damage.    He added that a police officer would typically cost the Borough $100,000/p.a. while a dispatcher would run $38,000/p.a.  He reminded that a dispatcher on duty also monitors the cellblock, which could not be accomplished with the County taking on dispatching chores.

The Council President brought up the problem created by shared zip codes as well as cell versus hardwired phones and the difficulties of tracing the origin of calls.  Mrs. Forbes reported that an accident that her husband had reported outside their home on Mountain Avenue had received a delayed, confused response due to County dispatch.  


The Mayor recalled meeting with the Somerset County Freeholders in the fall.  They confirmed that the Borough would be faced with absorbing start-up costs.   He said that the decision was ultimately up to the Governing Body, while Mr. Hitchcock interjected that there was a time factor regarding capital monies needed.  Mr. Hollod estimated a timeline of a month or two, while Chief Parenti noted that a month would be required to put a workable plan together with Somerset County if that were the decision.  The Mayor advised that recouping start-up costs could take a year or two.  

Mrs. Forbes asked at what point Borough safety would be affected, in the light of officers being pulled off street duty, and the Chief advised that he would have to respond privately, since the Department uses a day-to-day/hour-to-hour formula regarding coverage.

6.
Demanding that the State Fund Its Share of the Pension – D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry explained the Pension Resolution.  The State has forced the issue and has demanded that municipalities pay double digit increases; they are avoiding the real problem.  The hypocrisy of the State is the heart of the issue.  Mr. Hitchcock questioned if the State would increase taxes; Mr. Singleterry replied that this would force Trenton to deal with it.  A 22% increase is pretty significant, and State mandates are driving  property tax increases.  


Council President Stabile emphasized that the State has shirked its responsibility.  Mrs. Forbes added that Standard & Poors had recently downgraded the State’s bond rating due to the pension situation.  Trenton needs to deal with real situations and restore the funding.
7.
Green Building Ordinance – D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry explained that a Green building resolution was passed last year that spoke of a “Green” building score card.  This is not mandatory, but could give the Planning Board something additional regarding Green building.  Mr. Bernstein emphasized that this would be an ordinance, not a resolution.  

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Status of Taxi Owners/Drivers – M.G., E.M.  Police Chief William Parenti was 

present.  Mr. Merrill asked the chief about the taxi license process and if he had opinions as to how many taxis were appropriate to a town the size of North Plainfield.


Chief Parenti advised that the Clerk had e-mailed discussion items on the taxi topic.   The Borough’s population, he said, has changed.  Many Latino residents do not have driver’s licenses.  As recently as 1985, two Borough taxi companies had gone out of business.  2011, he said, reflects different times.  Licensed drivers have been giving up their cars due to the combined expenses of fuel, upkeep and insurance; yet, they still need transportation.  There are residents who cannot get driver’s licenses due to their immigration status.  It is well known that there are residents living and working here that send their earnings to their overseas relatives.  The Chief volunteered that fees for taxi driver and owners’ licenses could be increased.  It would not necessarily need to be exorbitant, but would help compensate for extra paperwork requested by the Motor Vehicle Commission which the Clerk’s Office has been originating.  


As far as setting a ceiling or quota for the number of licensed cab drivers and companies, the Chief advised that the typical big-city model called for commissions to oversee cab licensure.  North Plainfield does not set fees for fares, and the companies have to remain competitive.  Mr. Bernstein interjected that fees for fares are established according to area.  Regarding the “big city” model, hack licenses in New York City are typically considered golden.   Perhaps the Borough would want to consider a limit on licenses.


Responding to the question of enforcement, Chief Parenti replied that summonses continue being issued for unlicensed cabbies.  Officers typically pull over such vehicles for motor vehicle violations, not necessarily to check on cab licensure.  If licenses are pending or out of date, citations are issued.  The Chief suggested that licenses be issued for the term of a year from date of approval.  Insisting that the renewal process conforms to the calendar year, he said, creates a pile-up of work for police and the Clerk’s Office at the end and beginning of the year.       

Chief Parenti advised that there are between approximately eight and ten cab companies now active in the Borough, although there have been instances of companies that apply, are granted their licenses, then go out of business.  They do not commonly inform the police or Clerk’s Office when they stop driving.  He added that cabs are not allowed to solicit.  Soliciting would consist of a North Plainfield cab taking a fare into the City of Plainfield, then picking up a Plainfield fare which is illegal.


Mr. Merrill asked if it would be legal for him to apply for a license, acquire a minivan, then transport seniors.  The Chief replied that he could qualify as an owner, although he would have to fulfill other requirements.  


Chief Parenti commented on the surprising number of prospective cabbies that come in with revoked driver’s licenses.  On the issue of reported counterfeit licenses, the Chief noted that the current license is a sealed, laminated Word document.  It might be worth looking into a document with greater security features.  

Mr. Singleterry recalled that the Council had lowered liability insurance requirements for taxis in 2007.  The main concern is that they be validated as legitimate businesses in town.  The Chief replied that detectives determine that they are what they claim to be, and that he had opposed lowering insurance rates to make it more affordable to the masses.  The police do background checks, look at the driver’s license, the business location and check references; sometimes, the references, themselves, in all honesty, reveal good reasons why a particular prospect should not receive a taxi license.  


Mrs. Forbes asked about the number of licensed cabs on Borough streets.  The Chief replied that it had become an aesthetic matter – the overall look that is imparted to the community.  An excess of cabs, he said, is not appealing.  There must be a clear-cut supply-and-demand relationship to support the number of cabs.


Mr. Hitchcock asked the Chief if the local North Plainfield cabbies were any better or worse than rank-and-file licensed drivers.  The Chief replied that he wasn’t seeing an overwhelming number, but that the parking of the vehicles remains a problem and changes the perception of the town.

The Council President advised that the taxi discussions would continue at the next agenda conference when topics would be entertained including the staggering of licenses throughout the year, a possible change in required liability insurance coverage rates as well as the possible raising of taxicab owners and drivers fees.  He asked the Clerk to originate a memo with additional information and ideas on taxis for the Council.  The Clerk commented that he had already begun research on the topic and had discovered a nearby community that had set owner fees at $1,000/p.a. per cab and $100/p.a. for individual drivers.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mrs. Forbes reported on an editorial in the Courier News which had done a good job of explaining the schools’ situation in New Jersey.

Mr. Hitchcock reported that there are no applications before the Historic Preservation Commission.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 10:18 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

02/28/11


